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HARGRAVE PARISH COUNCIL 
Minutes of the Meeting held on Thursday 11th March 2021 

at 7.30pm  using the  Teams  platform.

 
PRESENT  
 
David Taylor (DT) 
Peter Reddick (PRed) 
Colin Painter (CP) 
Paul Rogers (PR) 
Sue Hammond (SH) 
Sally Cansdale (SC) 
Simon Pratt-Adams (SPA) 
Antonia King (AK) - Clerk 
Mike Chester (MC) 
Mary Evans (ME) 
 

 
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 
 
1.1.  DT welcomed everyone to the meeting.   

 
 

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

2.1.  None received  

 
 

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS 
 

3.1.  SC declared an interest in item 7.2, she will not be present during that 
discussion. 

 

 
 

4. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 
 

4.1.   The minutes of the last meeting (14.01.2021) were approved by all present 
and to be signed by DT. 
 

 

 
 

5. PUBLIC FORUM 
 

5.1.  No members of the public were present.  
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6. MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 
 

6.1. Village Hall bench – AK confirmed the work had been carried out and is now 
awaiting the invoice.  

 

6.2. Seed/Book exchange - DT confirmed that there is definite interest from 
villagers for this, he is to include an article in the newsletter and look into it 
further once Covid restrictions are relaxed. 

DT 

6.3. Landownership – discussions were had regarding advice received, ME had 
spoken with the highways solicitor and a stopping up order would mean the 
land would cease to be highways and revert to its original owner – but there 
is no record of who that is.  DT and AK to take over from CP and speak with 
solicitors regarding a legal way around this problem. 

DT/AK 

6.4. Manhole/HGV sign/Footpath post – DT confirmed that the manhole cover 
had been repaired, the HGV sign been replaced and the footpath signpost 
had been reinforced whilst waiting for the Footpaths to replace it. 

 

6.5. Playdale – AK to order the work. AK 

 
 

7. ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 
 
7.1. GRASS CUTTING QUOTES 
 
7.1.1 AK presented 2 quotes from different ground maintenance companies – 

McGregor Services and K.C.E.Gardening.  McGregors presented the most 
competitive quote and were happy to freeze their costs for 3 years.  AIF of 
continuing with McGregors.  

 

7.1.2 Discussions were had regarding leaves being left through the winter months 
on the greens being unsightly and detrimental to the grass.  It was agreed 
that we could look into getting quotes for clearing work during the winter 
months. 

AK 

 
 
7.2. GRAZING LICENSE 
 
7.2.1.  It was agreed that due to the reduction of land available for grazing caused 

by the new wooded area, the cost would remain at £500 for the year. AIF.  
DT confirmed he had communicated with Mark Cansdale and he would be 
happy to continue at this rate.  AK to issue the new license. 

AK/DT 

 
 
7.3. APM - VIRTUAL OR ACTUAL 
 
7.3.1. Due to government restrictions on local councils face to face meetings being 

lifted on May 7th, this years APM could be held in the village hall. 
The APM can be held anytime between March 1st and June 1st, discussion 
was held regarding the ability to hold it virtually instead. It was felt that it 
should be held in person, but the date is TBC once we have a clearer idea 
how the roadmap out of lockdown is progressing. 

ALL 

7.3.2 The AGM date is to be moved to May 6th to allow for a virtual meeting.  AK 
to update noticeboards. 

AK 
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7.4. FLOODING 
 

7.4.1. Discussions were made regarding the increased flooding at Birds End – it 
was felt that since the new kerbing had been installed the rainwater has 
nowhere to go, the drains are too small and they are constantly blocked.   
Ditches are also not being properly maintained by landowners. 
AK to write to highways and DT to contact local landowners.   

AK/DT 

 
 

7.5. TREES/VILLAGE GREEN 
 

7.5.1. AK confirmed that all the trees were now planted and protected on Knowles 
Green. 

 

7.5.2. It was noted that the footpaths that run behind Green Farm are now being 
lined with trees. 

AK 

7.5.3 DT informed the council that Hargrave had been offered a small number of 
heritage apple and pear trees to form a community orchard.  Discussions 
were had regarding where they could be planted, the practicality and 
maintenance of them.  

DT 

7.5.4. The pond on the village green had now been cleared, it was felt that wider 
consultation from the village now needs to be sort, so a masterplan can be 
drawn up.  It is the centre of the village and needs to be coherent. 

DT 

 
7.6. HERITAGE PROJECT 

 
7.6.1. The grant contract is in the process of being renewed. AK 

7.6.2. The final stage is to get the exhibition up and running in the Church.  It is 
hoped that this will be achieved by end of Sept. 2021 

 

7.6.3. There has been some fantastic input from past residents, but disappointing 
involvement with current residents.  PRed asked all Cllrs to encourage 
neighbours. 

 

 
7.7. VILLAGE HALL PROJECT 

 
7.7.1. CP had nothing further to report, there will be no movement on the project 

until the village can safely vote on the options presented. 
 

 
7.8. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN 

 
7.8.1. The booklet that details the questionnaire responses is with the printers and 

due for delivery very soon.  In brief it supports what was already said so 
gives heart that the NP is carrying out the villagers wishes. 

 

7.8.2 AECOM are partnering with Locailty to offer advice regarding design 
standards on new builds to ensure they are in keeping with the village and 
its needs. 

  

 
7.9. RISK ASSESSMENTS 

 
7.9.1. AK confirmed some but not all risk assessments had been received and 

chased the outstanding ones. 
SC 
DT 
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7.10. INTERNAL AUDITOR 
 

7.10.1. AIF of SALC internal auditors to be appointed again. AK to book. AK  

 
 

7.11. STATUTORY BUSINESS 
 
7.11.1. The following policies were reviewed and adopted: 

• Standing Orders 

• Equal Opportunities 

• Media Relations  

• Grant Awarding 

• Complaints Procedure 

• Freedom of Information 

• Environmental Policy 

• General Privacy 

• Data Protection 

• Code of Conduct 

• Communications 

• Training 

• Emergency Planning 
The documents on the website are to be updated. 

PR 

 
 
8. FINANCIAL REPORT FROM THE RESPONSIBLE FINANCE OFFICER 
 

8.1. FINANCE REPORT 
 
8.1. The RFO had circulated all the reports in advance of the meeting. The 

summary is provided, and the reports attached:  

• Cashbook – payments,  

• Cashbook – receipts,   

• Spend vs Budget   

• Bank reconciliation for January and February – savings account  

• Bank reconciliation for January and February – treasurers account. 

 

8.1.1. DT confirmed he had signed the bank statements for January and February 
as a true representation of the bank reconciliations. 

 

8.1.2. AK reported on the money expected to go out and money expected to be 
received as per the report summary below. 
AK reported on payments as per the bank reconciliations 
AK reported on income received this month as per bank reconciliations. 

 

8.1.3. AK reported an expected expense for printer ink, AIF of authorising payment.  

 
8.2. ACCOUNTS VS BUDGET REVIEW 

 
8.2.1. AK confirmed these to be in line with expectations.    
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8.3. ALLOCATION OF RESERVES 

 
8.3.1. It was agreed that the tree management funds would be topped up for 

2021/22 to £500.00 
Small projects to be topped up to £1000.00 
£1500 would be allocated to potential legal cost funds. 

 

 
8.4. S106 PAYMENT 

 
8.4.1. AK confirmed that these monies had been approved, following submission of 

invoices for the village hall and tree guards.  
AK 
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Financial Officers Summary report 

Meeting 11.03.21 
The RFO advised current position as: 

Treasurers Account reconciled with bank statement 

dated 22.02.2021 

 £7570.22 

Savings Account reconciled with bank statement dated 

22.02.2021 

 £5046.57 

Total reconciled to 22 February 2021:  £12616.79 

   

Village Hall remaining earmarked funds 
General reserves 
Asset management 
Tree management in playground area 
Small projects to include rewilding and Hargrave wood 
Groundwork UK grant 
 

£596.00 

£5000.00 

£1000.00 

£-348.00 

£213.00 

£3991.00 

 

Total available as at 22 February 2021:  £2164.79 

   

Money expected in March:    

   

S106 money £3373.11  

   

   

Money going out in March:   

David Upton £420.00  

Clerk salary £123.60  

Mrs A King 

Gipping Press 

£14.99 

£108.00 

 

 

Parish Magazine Printing £90.00  

   

   

Expenses to be authorised: 

Printer Ink HP Laser Jet Pro – 4 colours:   £280.00 
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9. REPRESENTATION COMMENTS 
 
9.1. DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 

9.1.1.  MC attended the meeting, his report is attached as APPENDIX A.  

 
9.2.       COUNTY COUNCIL 
  

9.2.1. ME attended the meeting, her report is attached as APPENDIX B  

9.2.2. ME confirmed she would not be standing for re-election in May.  She 
confirmed that following a meeting with Dave Chenery, the funding for the 
speed reduction and signage was in place, but all the work would not be 
completed until after the May elections. 

 

9.2.3. DT on behalf of all the Cllrs thanked ME for the support and assistance she 
has given the village over the years.  In turn, ME congratulated Hargrave on 
their achievements and forward thinking attitude, and has always held the 
village in high esteem for what it has managed to do despite its size. 

 

 
9.3.      POLICE 
 

9.3.1. 
  

The Police did not attend the meeting and had not submitted a report.    

 
10.      PLANNING APPLICATIONS 
 

10.1 None   

 
11.     NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH 
 

11.1 None  

 
12.    CORRESPONDENCE 
 

12.1 All correspondence received had previously been circulated by AK.  

 
13.    ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
 
13.1. AK advised that she had been consistently working more than the 

contracted 3hrs per week, and was to record any extra hours and submit as 
overtime at the next meeting.  AIF. 

AK 

13.2. Electric vehicle points -  AK to look into this further and report back at the 
next meeting. 

AK 

13.3. AK to reissue the NALC regulations on face to face meetings for 
clarification. 

AK 

 
14.      DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS 
 
The next parish meeting (AGM) will be on Thursday 6th May 2021, 7.30pm, via Teams platform. 
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 APPENDIX A 

March 2021 District Councillor report 

 for  

Hargrave Parish Council  

Council Tax rise unveiled for 20/21. West Suffolk Council's cabinet on Tuesday night outlined its 

2021/22 budget plans for a rise of 3p per week for a Band D property in the former St Edmundsbury 

area and 22p a week in the former Forest Heath area. 

Car Parks. West Suffolk District Council has confirmed it will continue to pause a long-delayed 

rise in parking charges to help communities and businesses during the pandemic.  

Census 2021 Preparations are underway for Census 2021. Starting from 22 February 2021, all 

households in West Suffolk will receive a postcard telling them about Census 2021 and asking them 

to look out for a ‘pack’ that will arrive with them sometime after 3 March 2021. This pack will 

include their census access code to go online and complete the census questionnaire. There will, of 

course, be residents who are unable to complete the census online and for whom a variety of 

support will be available. This support includes the following: 

 comprehensive guidance and support in many languages and formats  

- help in local centres with trained staff and online access  

- an ONS contact centre to provide help via telephone, web chat and social media  

- field staff contacting households that have not yet responded  

- accessible census questionnaires, for example in large print  

- the option to request paper questionnaires 

 

The elections on 6 May have been confirmed and while preparations have been in hand since last 

year to ensure that they can be run safely and transparently, the hard work of putting the plans into 

action is now beginning and assure you of how seriously we are taking the safety of staff, 

candidates, and electors.  

 There are currently 125,000 voters on the electoral register, and since December we have been 
promoting postal and proxy voting as alternatives to voting in person. This includes writing to 
12,000 people over 70 and also to those clinically vulnerable who do not have a postal vote.  
  
Every polling station has been health and safety risk assessed and training and support designed 
for all polling station staff, with adaptations to avoid contact with and between electors. This 
includes ventilation, layout, strict distancing and not handling poll cards.  
  
Electors will be told what to expect. As well as the usual facemask, hand sanitising, social 
distancing, they should be prepared to queue outside and bring a pen or pencil to make their 
mark, if they wish to. 
  

http://westsuffolkintranet/news/upload/EADT-20210211P14-wsc-COUNCIL-TAX-RISE.pdf
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In addition to the delayed Suffolk County Council and Police and Crime Commissioner elections, 
we will be running by-elections for two west Suffolk wards (Moreton Hall and Lakenheath) and 
eight town and parish seats – as well as the Great Barton Neighbourhood Plan referendum. 
  
One end of the first floor of West Suffolk House will be cleared as a secure area for processing 
postal votes only.  
  
At close of poll, ballot boxes will be accepted in a safe way at two count venues in Bury St 
Edmunds, Skyliner Way and Bury St Edmunds Leisure Centre. This gives us space to ensure good 
social distancing on the count floor. The papers will be verified overnight. Counting on the Suffolk 
County Council divisions will begin on Saturday morning and continue on Sunday with the Police 
and Crime Commissioner votes. Counting the by-elections and referendum is to be confirmed.  
  
This is an overview with details yet to be confirmed, including on access to the count and the count 

process. If you have any particular areas of concern, please do contact the elections team at 

elections@westsuffolk.gov.uk 

 

16 new COVID-19 rapid testing centres to open in Suffolk 

·       More rural communities served by new locations  

·       Soon, 28 sites will be open across county  

·       Tests take 15 minutes and results returned within the hour  

  

A further 16 rapid testing centres for COVID-19 are to open in Suffolk, bringing the total number 

of centres to 28.  

  

The sites are planned to open over the next two weeks in Beccles, Bungay, Halesworth, Southwold, 

Aldeburgh, Saxmundham, Debenham, Framlingham, Woodbridge, Eye, Holbrook, Needham 

Market, Elmswell, Hadleigh, Nayland and Brandon - serving more rural communities across the 

county. 

  

The 28 centres use ‘lateral flow’ testing to identify people who may have coronavirus but who do 

not have symptoms. The tests are for people who do not have symptoms of coronavirus and cannot 

work from home.  

  

It’s because one in three people with coronavirus do not have symptoms so regular testing is vital in 

breaking the chain of infection and keeping Suffolk safe.  

  

Councillor Matthew Hicks, Suffolk County Council’s leader and chair of the Suffolk Local 

Outbreak Engagement Board, said:  

  

“Testing is a key weapon in the battle against COVID-19, so we are delighted to be able to open a 

further 16 sites in more rural communities across Suffolk.  

  

“Whilst Suffolk’s vaccine rollout programme rapidly picks up pace, we need people who can’t 

work from home and who don’t have symptoms to get tested twice a week. It’s how we will break 

the chain of infections and protect vulnerable people.  

mailto:elections@westsuffolk.gov.uk
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“It takes just 15 minutes to get a test and you get the results within the hour. 12,780 tests have 

already been completed. Suffolk needs everyone to play their part.”  

All 28 centres are listed on Suffolk County Council’s website, including their addresses and 

opening times. The testing sites are operated on behalf of Suffolk County Council (SCC). Tests 

should be booked online or by phone in advance.  

Employers are being urged to encourage their staff to book regular testing.  

There are already 12 facilities open, including at the University of Suffolk in Ipswich, the STEM 

Centre in Western Way at West Suffolk College, Bury St Edmunds, Haverhill Arts Centre, St 

Etheldreda’s parish centre in Newmarket, and Kirkley & Pakefield FC in Lowestoft.  

  

Dog Fouling 

Please follow the link below  

https://www.facebook.com/WestSuffolkCouncil/photos/a.279762395392747/3741786179190334/ 

Dog fouling Social Media campaign  

Post Number Day/date Message 

1 Tuesday 23rd of Feb Walking the dog, remember to take bags 

2 Friday 26th of Feb Walking at night, keep your dog close 

3 Tuesday 2nd of Mar Scoop every poop 

4 Friday 5th of Mar Clear up after your dog 

5 Tuesday 9th of Mar Don’t fill it and fling it 

6 Friday 12th of Mar Any public litter bin will do 

7 Tuesday 16th of Mar Any public litter bin will do 

8 Friday 19th of Mar Dog fouling affects everyone 

9 Tuesday 23rd of Mar Dog fouling is a nuisance 

10 Friday 26th of Mar Report offenders to the council 

 

 

View the attachment ‘Community Action Plan - Dog Fouling.pdf’ for more detail. 

 

new water pipeline 

The following letter from Anglian Water sets out a proposed new pipeline. The attachment B2B 

Newsletter.pdf shows the proposed route and the consultation process. Whilst not directly affecting 

Hargrave there may be peripheral impacts from roadworks in the locality. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.facebook.com/WestSuffolkCouncil/photos/a.279762395392747/3741786179190334/
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Mike Chester 

District Councillor Chedburgh and Chevington Ward 
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APPENDIX B 

Mary Evans Report. 
 
Locally 
Our new Police Community Engagement Officer Cheryl Claydon is keen to get out and meet 
residents and will be setting up outdoor street meets in our area – most probably at weekends 
– from late March. 
I am sending this now as I have a quiet 15 mins but I will be seeing David Chenery later so 
can give you an update on the Birds End and speeding project then 
  
Finally, as you are aware I am not standing in the elections on 6 May so depending on the 
date of your APM this will be about my last meeting with you. I would like to take the 
opportunity to thank you for all your support over the years. It was always lovely to attend your 
meetings in person. I have been very impressed over the years by the range and number of 
projects that have been undertaken in Hargrave – whether the church, village hall, 
neighbourhood plans, playing fields, speeding or environmental projects. I wish you all well for 
the future. 
  

Highways has had a slighter lower allocation from Department of Transport for the coming 
year than for this year. We are though doubling the budget for drainage and are planning to 
use the extra £1m of emergency post winter funding to fix potholes. 

I would like to go through outstanding highways issues with you tonight so we can get the full 
list of outstanding works for me to follow up with highways. 

  
CENSUS 2021 
Census is here ! Census day is the 21st March You can complete the Census online 

now  https://census.gov.uk/ 

  

We now have vaccination centres in Haverhill, Newmarket and Bury St Edmunds and rapid 
testing centres in Haverhill, at the Arts Centre, Newmarket, St Etheldreda’s parish centre and 
Bury St Edmunds, West Suffolk College. These have been set up to be used by people unable 
to work from home. They are able to booked ahead and call in and undertake a lateral flow 
test and get a result in about 30 minutes. The aim is that nobody should be more than 5 miles 
from a testing centre. Given that one in three people show no symptoms, it is important where 
people are not working from home that they should have the peace of mind of checking 
whether they are Covid-free. Testing is vital in breaking the chain of infection and keeping 
Suffolk safe 
  
Suffolk County Council and its partner FCC Environment, who manage and run all 11 of 
Suffolk’s recycling centres, are proposing to relocate the Chalkstone Way Recycling Centre to 
a new location, currently occupied by FCC’s Waste Transfer Station at Homefield Road in 
Haverhill. The proposal is to create a new, modern, split-level Recycling Centre designed to 
make access for residents easier as well as to maximize recycling. The new recycling centre 
would be built within part of the existing transfer station site. The replacement recycling centre 

https://emea01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcensus.gov.uk%2F&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cd785261a13984a41f43408d8e4a4c116%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637510743575376429%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=NRHjHYE3NxF6pGtWaf%2FBGvhqbx7ZSx4luY58OFvqUcc%3D&reserved=0
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is being proposed to overcome increasing demand at the existing site at Chalkstone Way.  
With the forecasted housing growth in the area, future demand is expected to exceed the 
current site’s capacity. 
The proposals for the brand new, purpose-designed recycling centre include a raised 
mezzanine platform to provide residents with an elevated position from which to safely dispose 
of waste-removing the need for steps. The easy to use layout will allow visitors to access the 
clearly marked recycling bays, introducing greater separation between public vehicles and 
large operational vehicles. The proposed centre is expected to reduce queuing on the highway 
and remove the need for the site to be closed to the public while the large recycling containers 
are emptied and serviced. 

Details about the proposals can be found on the Suffolk Recycling website: 
www.suffolkrecycling.org.uk 

We are also working to upgrade the booking system introduced for recycling centres during 
the first lockdown to allow same day booking and number plate recognition of vehicles to free 
up members of the staff team 
  
Suffolk County Council has set its budget for the coming year and is increasing its spending to 
£597.9million, some £41million (7.4%) more than 2020/21. As part of this, the council will be 
spending £15.3million to address its ongoing Covid-19 costs. There are no proposed 
reductions in council services or personnel in 2021/22. 
The council’s income from council tax is going to be £7.9million less than expected in 2021/22 
and this shortfall will be met by using council reserves. Reserves can only be spent once and 
do not represent a viable long term financial solution. This effective use of reserves is made 
possible because Suffolk County Council has maintained a consistent approach to managing 
its finances effectively for a number of years, holding a proportionate level of reserves for this 
exact situation. 
In 2021/22, general Council Tax will rise by 1.99 per cent, which represents an increase of 
£26.68 for a Band D property, from £1,224.70 in 2020, to £1,251.38. There is also a two per 
cent rise in the Social Care Precept. This means a Band D property will see an overall rise of 
£53.55 this year for Suffolk County Council’s element of their Council Tax bill, from £1,343.61 
in 2020-21 to £1,397.16 in 2021-22. 

  

A new digital resource has been launched to help parents and carers build exercise into the 
daily routines of children being home schooled during lockdown. Providing information about, 
and access to, a host of curriculum-based and other popular resources, the resource brings 
together, in one place, everything parents could need to bring exercise into the home in a fun 
and engaging way. Produced as part of the popular Keep Moving Suffolk campaign, it 
responds to data showing that activity levels of children and young people have fallen 
significantly during lockdown prompting fears of a long-term impact on their physical and 
mental health and wellbeing. Keepmovingsuffolk.com 
  

A project called Discovering Suffolk has been launched to raise further awareness of the range of 
great walking routes, areas of interest and variety of landscapes that form Suffolk’s beautiful 
countryside through public rights of way and points of access. The Stour Valley footpath will be 
included in this scheme. 

https://emea01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.suffolkrecycling.org.uk%2F&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cd785261a13984a41f43408d8e4a4c116%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637510743575376429%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=zs3%2Frv%2Buks4ksR%2BvaRiDMp34RKhTAdkiJQHdFhfywLQ%3D&reserved=0
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The key element of the Discovering Suffolk project, funded by the Suffolk 2020 fund, is the 
development of a smartphone app alongside a range of supporting QR codes fixed to rights of way 
signposts located along different routes to promote walking, cycling and exploring Suffolk’s 
countryside. Old/rotting waymarkers will be replaced. 

To date we have had about 50 expressions of interest from local communities across the 
county which want to host new electric vehicle charging points. If the village hall is 

interested  - for more information and to apply to join the network, please visit 
www.greensuffolk.org/plug-in-suffolk  £300,000, from the Suffolk 2020 Fund has been invested 
into creating 100 fast charging points in rural areas of the county 

Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service has been recognised nationally for its response to the 
COVID-19 pandemic. Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Constabulary and Fire & Rescue Services 
(HMICFRS) was commissioned by the Home Secretary to examine how fire and rescue 
services are responding to the pandemic. In her report, Zoë Billingham, HM Inspector of Fire & 
Rescue Services, said of Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service: We were impressed with how the 
service adapted and responded to the pandemic effectively.” SFRS staff have been 
redeployed to support other departments in Suffolk County Council, in response to the 
pandemic. These include: 

• Providing additional resource to colleagues in the Coroner’s Office 
• Setting up and administering the first booking system and phoneline for testing key 

workers 
• In April 2020, around 30 firefighters volunteered and trained to work alongside 

paramedics to drive frontline emergency NHS ambulances, in turn freeing up 
paramedics to care for patients 

• Teams have also helped deliver food, essential items and medicine as part of the 
Home But Not Alone scheme 

  

A new campaign was launched in Suffolk to help people get their recycling right. Each year 
more than 10,000 tonnes (about 20%) of recycling from Suffolk homes is rejected due to the 
wrong items being placed in Suffolk’s recycling bins. This is the same as 1 in 5 lorries full of 
recycling going to waste. The cost of sorting and disposing this spoiled recycling is more than 

£1million.The campaign,  Together We Can Get Our Recycling Right includes a leaflet to 
all households with the do’s and don’ts of what can easily be recycled at home, plus tips on 
how to recycle other items not accepted in home recycling bins. The campaign will be 
supported on the Suffolk Recycling website and social media channels. 

The worst offending items incorrectly found in recycling bins include glass, black sacks, food 
waste, cartons and nappies. There are three simple steps that householders can take to 
improve the quality of their recycling. These include: 

• Put glass in a bottle bank, not in your wheelie bin 
• No bagged items. Keep your recycling empty, clean and dry 
• Keep all food out of your recycling bin. Put any food you cannot eat or compost in your 

rubbish bin. 

https://emea01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.greensuffolk.org%2Fplug-in-suffolk&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cd785261a13984a41f43408d8e4a4c116%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637510743575386420%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=fZzZ8xAgKz%2Fej75VuTIzfC5sq07cc0U2dlMOIb1mmhs%3D&reserved=0
https://emea01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.suffolk.gov.uk%2Fassets%2Fplanning-waste-and-environment%2Fwaste-and-recycling%2FSuffolk-recycle-guide-to-recycling.pdf&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cd785261a13984a41f43408d8e4a4c116%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637510743575386420%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=1YazPmbH3KaOtKaL4db9YoLJUU1zKatkJAlFYg9wBAQ%3D&reserved=0
https://emea01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.suffolk.gov.uk%2Fassets%2Fplanning-waste-and-environment%2Fwaste-and-recycling%2FSuffolk-recycle-guide-to-recycling.pdf&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cd785261a13984a41f43408d8e4a4c116%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637510743575386420%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=1YazPmbH3KaOtKaL4db9YoLJUU1zKatkJAlFYg9wBAQ%3D&reserved=0
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Suffolk County Council is launching an exciting new project as part of its work in supporting local 
care home providers and the ongoing care of residents with Dementia by developing virtual reality 
content, helping people recall and access positive memories that they hold dearly. Such 
experiences assist the support offered on a day to day basis, providing a variety of positive stimulii 
to those using the equipment and valuable respite for their carers.        
The intention is to produce a range of local, Suffolk-based films and interactive materials that 
people can enjoy and experience with the support and input of their carers or family members. 

  

Suffolk County Council launched a initiative last month deploying ‘gateways’ to build a 
network that covers all of Suffolk and will enable individuals or organisations to measure 
things like temperature, sound and movement via sensors linked to the Long Range Wide 
Area Network (LoRaWAN). The network is being built in partnership with Norfolk County 
Council and funded by the New Anglia LEP. Once finished, the network will be made up 
of almost 100 ‘gateways’ or data receivers and transmitters fitted to public sector 
buildings across the county. Businesses and individuals can buy their own sensors, adapt 
them to measure different things like visitor numbers, weather data and temperature, and 
tap into the gateways for free. 

 
Two weeks ago at SCC, we confirmed support for the creation of a new Freeport (Freeport 
East) which would cover both the ports of Felixstowe and Harwich as part of the Government's 
aim to create a number of Freeports across the country to drive job creation, investment and 
international trade post Brexit. Freeport status was granted in the Budget last week – it is 
estimated it will bring 13,500 jobs to the area. 
A Freeport includes secure customs zones and tax sites where business can be carried out 
inside a country’s land border, but where different tax and customs rules apply. These rules 
mean Freeports can potentially reduce administrative burdens and tariff controls, provide relief 
from duties, import taxes, and ease tax and planning regulations. Today it was announced the 
bid has been approved! 
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